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Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

My name is Sharon Bayley. I was born in Melbourne in 1970 and am a fifth generation Australian. I am extremely proud to be Australian. 

I am temporarily resident in Australia at present having lived abroad for the past 6 years, with frequent trips home. It is these circumstances that have induced me to make a submission to this inquiry.

I left Australia to live in Sweden in March 1998, having met and 'fallen in love' with a Swedish man(Patrik) whilst travelling in Greece in 1997. Prior to leaving for Sweden, I was required to complete a Swedish application for residency and work permits and to attend an interview at the Swedish Consulate in Melbourne. I did not receive any information or correspondence from the Australian government.

Initially I was very homesick. This was somewhat relieved by my introduction to the Southern Cross Club in Stockholm, a social club for expatriate Australians and New Zealanders.

After a period of time, my relationship with Patrik faltered. This was mainly due to my homesickness and difficulty accepting the Swedish Culture.

These cultural differences were something I was quite unprepared for. In my personal experience and from anecdotal tales from 'expat' friends and aquaintances I have come to the conclusion that Swedes are generally an insular people. They are difficult to get to know and do not welcome strangers in the same way as is common for Australians. They have a different set of social norms for interactions with strangers and in an 'anglo' context would be considered rude and impolite in many instances. Swedes also seem to have a fear of 'standing out' from the crowd or getting involved in an unfamiliar situation and will go to great lengths to avoid this.I have been involved in a number of situations in Stockholm where a stranger has needed assistance and the only people to step forward and offer it are expats or immigrants.  Of course these are general observations and many exceptions to the rule exist.

Despite these cultural differences and my homesickness I returned to Sweden after a holiday in Australia to 'complete' my expatriate experience on my own. In time, I was reunited with Patrik and I felt I could see a future for myself in Sweden despite the cultural chasm.

This all changed when I became pregnant with our son Samuel who was born in Stockholm in November 2000. I found much of the pre-natal care  and the birthing experience to be different from my 'Australian' expectations and  it was a very stressful time.

At birth, Samuel was considered 'stateless' due to legislation current at the time which did not allow automatic Swedish citizenship for children of Swedish fathers where the parents were unmarried. I applied for, and received,Australian citizenship by descent on Samuel's behalf. This was expensive and a beauracratic nightmare with papers being required to be sent to the Australian embassy in Germany. As we were travelling to Australia 8 weeks after Samuel's birth we also required an Australian passport. This was eventually obtained but had to be issued with an incomplete surname due to a mistake in the issuing of the citizenship certificate. This in turn was due to the Swedish governments refusal to allow children to have duel surnames. Instead, parents wishing a child to have a double surname must identify one of the names as an offical 'middle' name which, for all intents, is then used as part of the surname. In my opinion this was just another instance of Swedish governmental interference in the life and choices of the individual

Having a child really clarified my feelings about Australia as a superior country in which to raise children. This is despite a very well developed child care system in Sweden and access to paid maternity/paternity leave. In my opinion the family unit in Sweden has been devalued and systematically governmentalised in order to increase Sweden's economic efficency. As a result,  stay at home parenting of children over the age of 18 months is a rarity. As a parent who chose to stay at home after the paid leave had run out, I was treated at best as a curiosity and a worst with total disrespect.

I wished to move back to Australia but Patrik was not interested due to business committments in Sweden although he agreed that we would move at some time in the future. Over the next few years I felt increasingly homesick for my family and my country and a sense of lonliness and isolation.

Patrik and I had another child in March 2003. Isabel was born in Melbourne (an Australian citizen), and again I felt strongly that I would like to return to live in Australia.Patrik refused and this, in combination with other factors, led to us separating. 

The most important, and for me personally distressing, consequence is that I have no legal right to take the children to Australia to live without their father's consent due to to Hague Convention governing movement of children between countries. This leaves me to face an uncertain and almost certainly disadvantaged future in Sweden as I struggle to find housing and employment, made harder by my previous choice to be a stay at home parent. There is no Swedish equivalent to the Australian 'parenting payment'. I will just be an unemployed person who happens to have children. I also face a lengthy court battle over the living arrangements for the children. This battle will take place in the Swedish courts where even my  current Swedish legal representative thinks I will be discriminated against as I am a foreigner.

Unfortunately I also found myself in a very poor financial situation. Our house had been given, in part, to Patrik by his parents and I did not fully understand the ramifications under Swedish law. The outcome was that I had no claim on the house and in fact had to leave under threat of eviction. Hence my current temporary residence in Australia as I search for housing in Sweden. The current waiting times for a rental apartment in Stockholm are 4-5 years in suburban areas and 15-20 years in central Stockholm. The municipality where I was living does not offer any government housing.

Needless to say, my current expatriate experience has taken on nightmarish qualities. I face an uncertain future where it is likely that I will suffer social and economic hardships as I struggle to manage as a single parent in a foreign country. All of the factors  I struggled with as part of a couple with Patrik , including my longing for my family and country,are still relevant but now I have to face them alone.

It is from this point and with my  story in mind that I hope this Inquiry can produce positive results for others intending to move overseas and especially those starting a family overseas.

Please INFORM those intending to live in a foreign country of their rights and responsibilites and the legal ramifications of living with children of a foreign partner in a foreign country. Encourage people to make themselves familiar with the Hague Convention and which countries are signatories to the agreement.I believe many people are under the misconception that if their children to a foreign partner have Australian citizenship and an Australian passport that they have the right to take them to Australia from a foreign place of residence in the event of a separation. Also, please  encourage Australians to become familiar with the cultural differences they can expect to face as well as such practicalities as the property laws, child maintenance provisons etc of the country they will be living in.

I know it is not romantic to think in these terms but the reality can be devastating if the romance dies. For me, it is the cruelest irony that my homesickness was an enormous factor in the collapse of my relationship and now I face the future even more alone than ever and with no chance of living with my children in Australia and therefore no access to the support of my family who I miss so much.

Please encourage prospective expats to be informed. For those of you thinking of moving overseas, I would give anything for the chance to live in Australia again so think carefully about the decisions you make. 

I hope this submission is not too long or 'personal' for the purposes of the Inquiry but if it helps one person avoid ending up in my present situation, then it will be worth it. 

Please feel free to contact me if you would like further information or clarification.

Yours faithfully,

Sharon 
